

A Service of



Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Belloc, Ignacio; Molina, José Alberto; Velilla, Jorge

## Working Paper Unexpected Inheritances and Household Labor Supply: Does the Identity of the Recipient Matter?

IZA Discussion Papers, No. 16620

**Provided in Cooperation with:** IZA – Institute of Labor Economics

*Suggested Citation:* Belloc, Ignacio; Molina, José Alberto; Velilla, Jorge (2023) : Unexpected Inheritances and Household Labor Supply: Does the Identity of the Recipient Matter?, IZA Discussion Papers, No. 16620, Institute of Labor Economics (IZA), Bonn

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/282747

#### Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

#### Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



# WWW.ECONSTOR.EU



Initiated by Deutsche Post Foundation

# DISCUSSION PAPER SERIES

IZA DP No. 16620

Unexpected Inheritances and Household Labor Supply: Does the Identity of the Recipient Matter?

Ignacio Belloc José Alberto Molina Jorge Velilla

NOVEMBER 2023



Initiated by Deutsche Post Foundation

## DISCUSSION PAPER SERIES

IZA DP No. 16620

## Unexpected Inheritances and Household Labor Supply: Does the Identity of the Recipient Matter?

**Ignacio Belloc** University of Zaragoza

José Alberto Molina University of Zaragoza and IZA

Jorge Velilla University of Zaragoza

NOVEMBER 2023

Any opinions expressed in this paper are those of the author(s) and not those of IZA. Research published in this series may include views on policy, but IZA takes no institutional policy positions. The IZA research network is committed to the IZA Guiding Principles of Research Integrity.

The IZA Institute of Labor Economics is an independent economic research institute that conducts research in labor economics and offers evidence-based policy advice on labor market issues. Supported by the Deutsche Post Foundation, IZA runs the world's largest network of economists, whose research aims to provide answers to the global labor market challenges of our time. Our key objective is to build bridges between academic research, policymakers and society.

IZA Discussion Papers often represent preliminary work and are circulated to encourage discussion. Citation of such a paper should account for its provisional character. A revised version may be available directly from the author.

ISSN: 2365-9793

IZA – Institute of Labor Economics

Schaumburg-Lippe-Straße 5–9	Phone: +49-228-3894-0	
53113 Bonn, Germany	Email: publications@iza.org	www.iza.org

## ABSTRACT

# Unexpected Inheritances and Household Labor Supply: Does the Identity of the Recipient Matter?<sup>\*</sup>

Traditionally, the data of inheritances in surveys are analysed assuming that they are equally shared within households. However, inheritances are individual assets, regardless of the marital property regime adopted at the time of marriage. In this paper, we examine the impact of individual unexpected inheritances on the household labor supply. To do so, we use data from the SHARE for the years 2006-2015 from 13 European countries and adopt a collective perspective to analyze whether inheritances are equally distributed within the household or, on the contrary, the identity of the recipient matters. We reject the inheritance pooling hypothesis, in favour of the intrahousehold approach. Our results suggest that females decrease their labor force participation by 5.3 percentage points if they have received an unexpected inheritance since the prior interview. We find no impact of inheritances on the labor supply of males. These results suggest that estimates based on the inheritance pooling hypothesis, a pure unitary perspective, may be biased downwards.

JEL Classification: Keywords: D13, D31, G51, J14, J22 inheritances, intrahousehold allocation, inheritance pooling hypothesis, SHARE

#### **Corresponding author:**

Ignacio Belloc Department of Economic Analysis University of Zaragoza C/ Gran Vía 2, 50005 Zaragoza Spain E-mail: ibelloc@unizar.es

<sup>\*</sup> Funding: This paper has benefitted from funding from the Government of Aragón [Project S32\_23R]. Ignacio Belloc gratefully acknowledges financial support from the Spanish Ministry of Science, Innovation and Universities through grant FPU20/03564. Acknowledgements: We are grateful for the valuable comments of the participants in the 2nd ESS-SHARE User Conference (Vienna, October 2023). Declarations of interest: None.

### 1. Introduction

Wealth and its components are typically collected at the household level in household surveys (Grabka et al., 2015; Schneebaum et al., 2018; Doss et al., 2020; Frémeaux and Leturcq, 2020; Meriküll et al., 2021; Kukk et al., 2023). As a result, inheritance data are commonly studied at the household level in most analyses (Brown et al., 2010; Eder, 2016; Ravazzini and Chesters, 2018; Doorley and Pestel, 2020; Wei and Yang, 2022; Suari-Andreu, 2023), given the difficulty in untangling asset ownership of particular household members, thus considering all inheritances received by all household members, or restricting the analysis to single households.

By exploiting household inheritance receipt, the household is seen as a single economic unit and inheritances are assumed to be pooled and shared equally within the household. However, a significant amount of household economic studies has noted that households do not share their resources fully and the theoretical framework of household economics studies has progressed from unitary to bargaining models (see Chiappori and Meghir (2015), Chiappori and Mazzocco (2017) and Chiappori et al. (2022) for comprehensive overviews). Consequently, simply allocating assets across the household may bias results toward an underestimation of the actual effect of inheritances, leading to incorrect and unrealistic policy implications.

In contrast to the assets or capital returns obtained during the marriage, assets acquired before marriage and inheritances during marriage remain individual assets, regardless of the matrimonial property regime adopted at the time of marriage. Therefore, in the case of divorce, spouses do not equally share inheritances since they pertain exclusively to the recipient, and only assets acquired during the partnership are divided between partners according to the chosen matrimonial property regime (i.e., community vs. separate ownership by either spouse). In our study, we consider an inheritance to be an assignable individual wealth shock, that may affect the bargaining position of each spouse and their relative Pareto weight (i.e., the bargaining power of each household member) in household decision-making. That is, we interpret the receipt of an inheritance as a distribution factor (Browning and Chiappori, 1998), that increases the value of the

outside option from the marriage for a specific spouse and could affect the intrahousehold allocation of time.<sup>1</sup>

Given the current ageing process of the population and its consequent economic pressures on the social welfare regimes, the labor decisions of older individuals have an increasingly important influence on the economy. Many reforms have been implemented in recent years, mainly focusing on enlarging the economic activity of older individuals (European Commission, 2021). Hence, it is important to understand the factors that explain the labor decisions of adult populations, the core of the social security reform agenda. Within this context, Europe is a policy-relevant setting to study because is the continent with the highest proportion of older citizens among developed economies (Eurostat, 2020).

One of the consequences of the dominant demographic trend toward ageing populations is that significant numbers of workers will receive intergenerational wealth transfers from their cohorts at advanced stages of their working careers, where decisions regarding workforce tend to be discrete (Blau and Goodstein, 2016). Basic economic theory would suggest that increases in wealth increase access to normal goods, such as consumption or leisure. A similar argument is formulated by the Carnegie hypothesis, which suggests that inheritances depress work effort among recipients. As a result, the current design of social policy measures requires rigorous evidence of older individuals' responses to wealth shocks.

This paper addresses the question of how unexpected variations in wealth, through the receipt of an inheritance, influence the household labor supply of older individuals in Europe. To do this, we adopt a collective model (Chiappori, 1988, 1992). Collective models are based on the hypothesis that household time allocation is the outcome of an internal bargaining process of spouses with distinct preferences, who cooperate to take advantage of marriage and reach Pareto-efficient outcomes. In our empirical strategy, we assume that inheritance receipt is an exogenous source of variation in the Pareto weight (i.e., the spouse's bargaining power) that may affect the allocation of household resources through observed time use choices, but not individual preferences or the joint budget set. Intuitively, the receipt of an inheritance for a specific spouse should shift the balance of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In household collective models, divorce is assumed to be the outside option (i.e., the market the spouses fall back on if the marriage dissolves).

power within household decisions in her/his favor and, given that leisure is a normal good, own spousal labor supply should decrease. We identify the recipient (i.e., the legal owner) of each inheritance within the household, which is a distinction from current research, and check whether inheritances are equally distributed (i.e., the inheritance pooling hypothesis) or, by contrast, the identity of the recipient is important and inheritances affect the bargaining power of spouses within the household. To test these hypotheses, we use household survey data from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), for a total of 13 European countries, for the period 2006 to 2015.

Our results cast significant doubt on prior estimates from a unitary perspective, that ignores intrahousehold distribution of resources. We find that the identity of the recipient changes household decisions, so that inheritances are not shared equally. We find that receipt of an inheritance, irrespective of the recipient's identity, has no impact on the probability of being in the labor force for men, while women decrease their probability of being in the labor force by 5.3 percent, if they have received an unexpected inheritance since the prior interview. For the hours of work, the receipt of an unexpected inheritance since the prior interview reduces the females' labor supply by 1.312 hours per week, while males increase their labor supply by 2.036 hours per week two periods after the women had received an inheritance, suggesting that intrahousehold effects are long-lasting over time (i.e., about four years). All in all, the receipt of an inheritance leads to women leaving the labor force.

The contribution of the paper is twofold. First, we study the impact of unexpected inheritances on household labor supply in Europe, for the first time in the literature, using data from SHARE. So far, the literature has focused on individual labor outcomes, and our study is close to Blau and Goodstein (2016), who examine the effects of unexpected inheritances on household labor supply in the US.<sup>2</sup> Furthermore, considerable uncertainty exists regarding prior labor supply estimates on inheritances, since many studies omit indications of anticipation, signs that preclude those earlier studies from treating inheritances as unexpected variations in wealth (Elinder et al., 2012; Sila and Sousa, 2014; Bø et al., 2019; Niizeki and Hori, 2019; Malo and Sciulli, 2021). Our dataset contains information regarding individual inheritance expectations, which minimizes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> These authors use inheritances to test for commitment, although such a test does not clearly distinguish between certain commitment regimes. See Theloudis et al. (2023).

potential omitted-variable biases regarding pre-receipt effects, and allows us to interpret the receipt of an inheritance as an individual wealth shock.

Second, we identify the recipient within the household who inherits between survey waves, and test whether the identity matters. That is, we provide a direct test of the inheritance pooling hypothesis for older adults in Europe. This approach is a significant departure from the current literature and permits us to examine whether prior unitary estimates, which directly assume that households pool all the inheritances so that the identity of the recipient does not matter, are biased. There are few studies examining the intrahousehold allocation of inheritances (Blau and Goodstein, 2016; Niizeki and Hori, 2019) and prior estimates using SHARE have found no effects of household inheritance receipt on individual labor supply (Tur-Sinai et al., 2022; Suari-Andreu, 2023). However, if household labor supply depends on the inheritance of each household member, this would suggest that prior estimates suffer from the unitary mis-specification.

The rest of the paper is organized as follows. Section 2 gives an overview of the related literature on inheritances and labor outcomes. Section 3 explains and justifies the theoretical framework we use for our analysis. Section 4 presents the data, sample criteria and variables. Section 5 describes the econometric strategy. Section 6 provides the main empirical results, together with a comparison with prior estimates. Finally, Section 7 concludes with a summary of our findings and their policy implications.

#### 2. Literature review

Several studies have analyzed the impact of inheritances on labor supply, with contrasting results. The idea underlying the study of this relationship is that a substantial increase in wealth, due to an inheritance receipt, may discourage individuals from working, and this effect should be manifested through their labor supply, especially among older individuals who are at an advanced stage of their working life-cycle, close to retirement, and for unexpected and large inheritances. This is known as the "Carnegie conjecture" or "Carnegie effect" in the economic literature (Holtz-Eakin et al., 1993; Cox, 2014; Bø et al., 2019). This hypothesis has received substantial attention in recent years, using survey and administrative data from the US, Europe or Japan.

For instance, Brown et al. (2010) use data from the 1994-2002 Health and Retirement Study (HRS) in the US, 5 survey waves (waves 2 through 6) from the original HRS cohort

born during 1931-1941, finding that household inheritance receipt increases the probability of retirement, especially for unexpected inheritances and increasing with the size of the inheritance. Similar results were reported by Elinder et al. (2012), Sila and Sousa (2014) and Eder (2016). Elinder et al. (2012) focus on administrative data from Sweden for recipients in 2004 during 2000-2008, finding negative effects on labor income, during the 4 years after the receipt, suggesting that the negative impact on labor income lasts a long time, and are concentrated among those aged 50-59 years old. Sila and Sousa (2014), using data from the European Community Household Panel (ECHP) for a sample of 15 countries from 1994 to 2001, find that the receipt of an inheritance (using a dummy variable defined at the household level) reduces working hours for large inheritances by 2.08 hours per week for men aged 25-60. Nevertheless, that response is small, and the impact of inheritances is stronger at the extensive margin, through individuals leaving the labor force and reducing the probability of being employed by 3.06 percentage points for men. Eder (2016) uses data from waves 1 and 4 of the SHARE, in 10 countries, focusing on retirement adjustments following inheritances in a sample of initially employed (employed or self-employed) individuals, and finding that the receipt of an inheritance significantly increases the probability of retirement.

Recently, Bø et al. (2019) use administrative data from Norway (1997-2010) and focus on wage earnings, early retirement, and working hours, using a sample of wage earners aged 18-66 years old. The authors show that wage income decreases among inheritors above the mean (300,000 Norwegian Krone) one year after the receipt, and this effect persists until 5 years later, and is concentrated in the female subsample. The changes are small for working hours and do not dissipate until 3 years after the event. For early retirement (available from age 62 in Norway), the probability of retirement increases for inheritors four and five years after the receipt of a large bequest.<sup>3</sup> Niizeki and Hori (2019) exploit Japanese microdata from the second wave of the Family and Lifestyle Survey, conducted in 2012, for a small sample of individuals aged 26-51 (i.e., 205 respondents), showing that inheritances decrease the women's probability of work by around 10 percentage points, but that is not the case for men. In addition, the peak of the decline occurs three periods after. They also reject the unitary model, since the identity of the inheritance recipient matters in the women's labor supply. Specifically, the wife only reduces her probability of working when she receives an inheritance, whereas there is no

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In Norway the formal retirement age is set at 67 years old.

effect on her probability of being in the labor force when her husband receives an inheritance.

Doorley and Pestel (2020) examine the German case by analysing the 2001-2016 German Socio-Economic Panel Study (SOEP). Like Niizeki and Hori (2019), they obtain gender-specific effects, since only women decrease their probability of working full-time and their working hours after the receipt of an unexpected inheritance. Quantitatively, women reduce their hours of work by about 1-2 per week in response to unexpected and expected inheritances, whereas they would decrease their desired hours of work by around 1.3 to 1.7 per week in response to an inheritance, and this effect is stronger for unexpected inheritances and persists for at least three years. On the other, the probability of a woman working full-time decreases by 5 percent after an inheritance. Malo and Sciulli (2021) use cross-sectional data from the 2014 Household Finance and Consumption Survey (HCS), for 14 European countries and individuals aged 25-59 years old, finding a negative relationship between the receipt of an inheritance (during the 2008-2013 window), at the household level, from a nonfamily donor, and women's labor force participation. Specifically, the receipt of an inheritance from a nonfamily donor during the last six years is associated with a decrease of 7.86 percentage points in the probability of being in the labor force for women.

Other recent studies in Europe include those of Tur-Sinai et al. (2022) and Suari-Andreu (2023). They relate individual labor supply to household inheritance receipts, using data from the SHARE. Both studies conclude that household inheritances have no effects on current labor force participation (Tur-Sinai et al., 2022) and hours of work, retirement, and early retirement (Suari-Andreu, 2023), for men and for women (Tur-Sinai et al., 2022) or for the overall sample (Suari-Andreu, 2023).

## 3. Conceptual framework

This paper is built on the grounds of collective models of household economic behavior. The collective model (Chiappori, 1988, 1992) aims to analyze unobserved intrahousehold decisions, such as the allocation of household resources, through observed household behaviors such as consumption or labor supply. The collective model has become the workhorse theoretical framework in studying household behavior. It is based on the hypothesis that intrahousehold decisions are Pareto-efficient (Chiappori and Mazzocco, 2017; Chiappori et al., 2022). This assumption is realistic when we consider that the

household is formed by spouses who interact very often and cooperate to take advantage of the existing opportunities from the marriage.

The fact that the collective model aims to analyze intrahousehold behaviors is a clear superior to the neoclassical unitary framework, which assumes that the household is a representative economic unit (i.e., a single decision maker maximizing a unique utility function) and ignores the distribution of economic resources such as income and wealth within households. Consequently, the collective model provides a well-suited conceptual framework to analyze the intrahousehold allocation of inheritances, which constitutes the aim of this paper. Specifically, we use the collective model to test whether inheritances are equally distributed within the household, which would imply support for the inheritance pooling hypothesis, or, by contrast, the identity of the recipient within the household matters, so that there exists an unequal distribution of inheritances within households. These competing hypotheses will be analyzed through labor supply decisions, which are observed for each spouse in the SHARE.<sup>4</sup>

Inheritances may lead to a bargaining process within the household, since they remain as individual assets and are not equally distributed in the case of a divorce. Consequently, inheritances may favor the distribution of household resources toward the recipient, increasing the recipient's Pareto weight that summarizes the relative bargaining power of each spouse within household decisions, and leading to a reduction in her/his labor supply. A key feature of SHARE is that the survey enables us to identify the recipient within the household, so we can test whether inheritances have bargaining effects on the household labor supply depending on the recipient's identity. Prior research has omitted potential intrahousehold effects behind the receipt of an inheritance and, in this context, the main contribution of this paper is to test whether inheritances may lead to bargaining processes within the household.

### 4. Data and variables

#### 4.1. Data

In this paper, we use data from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), equivalent to the HRS in the United States and the English Longitudinal Study

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Estimating a collective model requires a lot from the data and consumption information is only available at the household level in SHARE (Suari-Andreu, 2023). This is a frequent feature of many household consumption surveys that rarely collect data on individual consumption (Calvi et al., 2023).

of Aging (ELSA) in the United Kingdom, surveys with which it is closely harmonized and modelled.<sup>5</sup> SHARE is a representative cross-national household panel survey conducted regularly in Europe every two years, on average, since 2004, ex-ante harmonized to ensure cross-country comparability (Börsch-Supan et al., 2013), that contains microdata on employment, health, social and family networks, behavioural risks, financial transfers, and expectations for respondents aged 50 or over at the time of the survey and their partners regardless of age.<sup>6</sup> Individuals must speak the national language(s) of each country and not live abroad during the entire survey period.

Each wave of SHARE includes individuals who were already interviewed as well as new individuals, so the SHARE is technically a longitudinal (unbalanced) dataset. The survey currently contains information from a total of eight waves in 29 countries (28 European countries and Israel), from wave 1 conducted in 2004-2006 to wave 8 conducted in 2020, and is publicly available.<sup>7</sup> For our study, we use data from waves 2 to 6, which cover the period 2006 to 2015, excluding the third, seventh and eighth waves (we refer to Bergmann et al. (2019) for response rates during those survey waves). Waves 3 and 7, known as SHARELIFE, collect retrospective data and focus on reconstructing life histories of SHARE participants and their partners regarding housing, health, health care, children, marriage, divorce, employment, financial hardships, and living conditions at the age 10, while wave 8, which began in October 2019, had to be suspended, gradually country by country, in the middle of its data collection at the outbreak of the health

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> This paper uses data from SHARE Waves 2, 4, 5 and 6 (<u>https://doi.org/10.6103/SHARE.w2.800</u>, <u>https://doi.org/10.6103/SHARE.w4.800</u>, <u>https://doi.org/10.6103/SHARE.w5.800</u>,

https://doi.org/10.6103/SHARE.w6.800) see Börsch-Supan et al. (2013) for methodological details. The SHARE data collection has been funded by the European Commission, DG RTD through FP5 (QLK6-CT-2001-00360), FP6 (SHARE-I3: RII-CT-2006-062193, COMPARE: CIT5-CT-2005-028857, SHARELIFE: CIT4-CT-2006-028812), FP7 (SHARE-PREP: GA N°211909, SHARE-LEAP: GA N°227822, SHARE M4: GA N°261982, DASISH: GA N°283646) and Horizon 2020 (SHARE-DEV3: GA N°676536, SHARE-COHESION: GA N°870628, SERISS: GA N°654221, SSHOC: GA N°823782, SHARE-COVID19: GA N°101015924) and by DG Employment, Social Affairs & Inclusion through VS 2015/0195, VS 2016/0135, VS 2018/0285, VS 2019/0332, and VS 2020/0313. Additional funding from the German Ministry of Education and Research, the Max Planck Society for the Advancement of Science, the U.S. National Aging (U01 AG09740-13S2, P01 AG005842, P01 AG08291, P30 AG12815, Institute on R21 AG025169, Y1-AG-4553-01, IAG BSR06-11, OGHA 04-064, HHSN271201300071C, RAG052527A) and from various national funding sources is gratefully acknowledged (see https://www.share-project.org for a full list of funding institutions).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Contrary to other household panel surveys, such as the BHPS, SHARE is a household survey at the couple level.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The number of countries participating in the survey has been increasing over time and the first wave was implemented in Austria, Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Greece, Israel, Italy, the Netherlands, Spain, Sweden, and Switzerland.

emergency in March 2020. This dramatically affected the posterior interviews carried out from June to September 2020.<sup>8</sup>

Specifically, our sample consists of individuals from the original SHARE cohort born in 1954 or earlier and interviewed in wave 1, plus refreshment samples included in each wave to compensate for the reduction in panel sample size due to attrition and nonresponse, and to maintain representativeness of the target population, potentially serious problems in panel data in general, and panels of older people in particular. This includes people born in 1956 or before in wave 2, and those born in 1960 or before in wave 4.<sup>9</sup> As for the empirical analysis we need at least two consecutive waves per respondent, refreshment cohorts added in wave 5 and 6 are not considered, due to specific questions that were dropped from the survey after wave 4 (see below).

Our analysis focuses on couples and labor decisions, so we restrict the sample to married heterosexual couples – married and living together with a partner – aged 45-70 years old, who are likely to still be in the labor force at the time of the inheritance, observed for at least two consecutive waves and with no missing value for any of the set of variables we use.<sup>10</sup> This leaves us with a panel of 10,118 couple-wave observations, consisting of 4,224 couples and covering 13 European countries, namely: Austria, Belgium, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, France, Germany, Italy, The Netherlands, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, and Switzerland.<sup>11</sup> See Table A1 in the Appendix for sample composition. These couples are thus observed on average for 2-3 waves.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> During the COVID-19 period, it became necessary to revise the way the SHARE data were collected. Specifically, face-to-face Computer Assisted Personal Interview (CAPI) questionnaires were uniformly conducted before the COVID-19, while the final information of wave 8 was collected through Computer Assisted Telephone Interview (CATI) in respondents' homes from June to September 2020 (Scherpenzeel et al., 2020). This affected the response rates (Bergmann and Börsch-Supan, 2021). A subsequent second wave of the SHARE Corona Survey was conducted between June and August 2021. These last two waves contain very specific questions regarding the COVID-19 pandemic.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Wave 3 did not contain any refreshment samples.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> We consider wave 2 and wave 4 as consecutive waves. Individuals younger than 50 years are spouses of the sampled person.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> We start with a sample of 198,452 pooled observations from waves 1-6. We lose 40,694 observations from individuals who are not married, or are same-sex couples (i.e., a total of 74 observations) or there is no information for the counterpart, which leaves us with a sample of 78,879 observations (couples X wave) from 37,235 couples. After imposing the age sample criteria (we lose 28,763 observations), dropping missing values for the variables of interest (35,922 observations) and retaining couples who are observed for at least two consecutive waves (4,076 observations), we have a final sample of 10,118 observations (couples X wave) from 4,224 couples.

#### 4.2. Variables

Our outcomes of interest are labor force participation and the number of hours worked weekly. For labor force participation, we use the information regarding current labor market status, reported by the respondents through the question "In general, which of the following best describes your current employment situation?". The categories are "Retired", "Employed or self-employed (including working for family business)", "Unemployed and looking for work", "Permanently sick or disabled", "Homemaker", and "Other (Rentier, Living off own property, Student, Doing voluntary work)". From these six categories, we create a dummy variable that takes value 1 if respondent declares being employed, self-employed or unemployed, and value 0 otherwise (Blau and Goodstein, 2016; Disney and Gathergood, 2018; Tur-Sinai et al., 2022).

The hours variable refers to weekly hours of work in the current main job. Specifically, respondents were asked the following question: "Regardless of your basic contracted hours, how many hours a week do you usually work in this job, excluding meal breaks but including any paid or unpaid overtime?". Hence, that recall question excludes meal breaks, but includes unpaid hours. From this question, we also define two dummy variables for full-time and part-time workers. The full-time status is measured by a dummy variable that takes value 1 when the individual currently works for at least 30 hours per week in the main job, 0 otherwise, while the part-time status dummy variable takes value 1 for those respondents who devote more than 0 hours but less than 30 hours per week to work on the main job, 0 otherwise (Jolly and Theodoropoulos, 2023).<sup>12</sup> At this point, an extensive body of research has acknowledged the superiority of diary-based data, through time use surveys, over stylized questionnaires of time use, such as the SHARE (Juster et al., 2003; Bonke, 2005; Klevmarken, 2005; Kan and Pudney, 2008) due to greater recall bias. However, we are not aware of any time diary-based data that contains information on inheritances, together with time use information for the same couples over time.<sup>13</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> There is support for that arbitrary cut-off based on other household panel surveys. For instance, in the BHPS full-time work consists of working at least 30 hours per week on the main job.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> A well-known issue of time use surveys is the inability to perform analysis of household behaviors, since there is no information for both members of the couple and only one member per household is the target respondent (Gimenez-Nadal and Molina, 2022).

The key explanatory variable for the study is the receipt of an inheritance since the previous interview. To define this variable, several questions from SHARE on the financial situation of the family are used, all of which are answered by the so-called financial respondent per couple, who is considered the most financially knowledgeable member, for the entire household. First, we use the question: "*Not counting any large gift we have already talked about, have you or your husband/wife/partner ever received a gift or inherited money, goods, or property worth more than 5,000 Euros?*" with the potential answers being "*Yes*" and "*No*". For those who answer "*Yes*" to this question, the following questions are asked: "*In which year did you or your husband/wife/partner receive this gift or inheritance?*".<sup>14</sup>

The question regarding the year of inheritance receipt is used to properly define the receipt of inheritances between survey waves, and avoid double counting of specific wealth transfers, while the question regarding the origin is used to define the inheritance receipt at the partner level, through the legal owner of each inheritance within the household. In this context, if the financial respondent claims that he/she received an inheritance from his/her "*Mother*", "*Father*", "*Stepmother*", "*Stepfather*", "*Brother*", or "*Sister*", we assign the receipt of an inheritance to that specific spouse. Conversely, if he/she claims that the inheritance was received by his/her "*Mother-in-law*", or "*Father*", "*Grandparent*", "*Grandchild*", "*Grandparent*", "*Aunt*", or "*Uncle*", do not provide us with sufficient detail to explicitly identify which spouse within the couple received that inheritance, so we assign those to another variable that represents unknown inheritances.<sup>15</sup>

We use the question "*Thinking about the next ten years, what are the chances that you will receive any inheritance, including property and other valuables?*" to control for the (past) inheritance expectation of each spouse in the household. Controlling for this variable is crucial to properly interpret the receipt of an inheritance as an unexpected

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> This last question was not used by Eder (2016), Tur-Sinai et al. (2022) and Suari-Andreu (2023), who also use SHARE. This leads these authors to assume the inheritance pooling hypothesis (i.e., inheritances are equally shared within the household).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> In our case, there is only one financial respondent per couple (against multiperson households, formed by both couples and singles, who have various financial respondents in the same household). We restrict the sample to married couples during the timespan, so split couples are not considered in the analysis.

wealth shock, since prior research has documented larger effects for unexpected inheritances than for expected ones (Brown et al., 2010). The potential answers to these questions range from 0 to 100, where 0 indicates no chance of inheriting and 100 that the respondent is absolutely certain that an inheritance will be received in the next 10 years. This question was dropped from wave 5 onwards. However, as SHARE is a panel dataset, we assign the last observation per individual to the next waves (waves 5 and/or 6) we observe for that specific partner. Given that each wave is implemented every 2 years, on average, and the question looks at expectations over the next 10 years, we are suitably covering that period, although we may assume that specific personal circumstances could change expectations regarding the receipt of an inheritance.

In addition to labor market and inheritance variables, a rich set of sociodemographic and socioeconomic variables that influence the individual labor market status are defined from SHARE (Brown et al., 2010; Blau and Goodstein, 2016; Suari-Andreu, 2023). Specifically, from the information provided by the survey, we include the following variables that are important in explaining labor market outcomes: age (in years) at the time of the interview, maximum educational attainment (on the basis of the 1997 International Standard Classification of Education, ISCED-1997),<sup>16</sup> self-employment status (value 1, 0 otherwise), health status (self-reported on a 5-point scale: *excellent, very good, good, fair,* and *poor,* which we condense into a dummy taking value 1 for *excellent* and *very good,* 0 otherwise), recent changes in health status (a dummy taking value 1 if health has improved or worsened between interviews, 0 otherwise), parents' vital state (two dummy variables taking value 1 if the father or mother died between survey waves,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> We recode education into three levels: primary education (ISCED-1997 scores 0-2), secondary education (ISCED-1997 scores 3-4), and tertiary education (ISCED-1997 scores 5-6).

0 otherwise),<sup>17</sup> household earnings (defined as the sum of the annual earnings of each spouse), household non-labor income,<sup>18</sup> household size, and number of children.<sup>19</sup>

#### 4.3. Descriptive statistics

Table 1 presents summary statistics for our sample. The average labor force participation of husbands in our sample is 38.3 percent, while the average for wives is 39.5 percent. For work hours, the average in the sample is 16 for husbands and 12 for wives (conditional on positive amounts, the average weekly hours of work are 38 and 31 for husbands and wives, respectively). In our sample, 4 percent of husbands receive an inheritance between survey waves, while the percentage of wives is 3.7. Wives declare larger inheritance expectations, 23 percent in our sample on average, against 21 percent for husbands. The average age of husbands is 62 years, while the average age for wives is 60 years. Husbands have a slightly higher level of education (42 and 25.1 percent have achieved a secondary and tertiary education level on average, respectively) than wives (39.7 and 23.2 percent). Furthermore, 7.4 percent of husbands and 3.7 of wives are self-employed. Around 31.3 percent of husbands and 30.1 percent of wives declare an excellent or very good health status, while around 22.4 and 22.3 percent of husbands and wives, respectively, declare that their health status has improved between survey waves (vs. 27.1 and 25.8 percent of husbands and wives who declare worse health status since the previous wave). Further, 2.4 percent and 5.5 percent of husbands on average have lost their father or mother between interviews, respectively, while the percentages for wives

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> These variables control for time use reallocations due to the death of a parent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Household non-labor income comprises all income sources of the household except for the annual labor earnings of the spouses (annual old age or early retirement pension, survivor and war pension, annual private occupational pension, annual disability pension and benefits, annual unemployment benefits and insurance, annual payment from social assistance, sickness benefit and pension, other regular payments from private pension or private transfers, annual income from rent or sublet, annual income from other household members, and interest/dividend from bank account, bond, stocks, and mutual funds). Given that inheritances are a crucial component of the net worth of families (Klevmarken, 2004; Crawford and Hood, 2016; Karagiannaki, 2017; Elinder et al., 2018; Wei and Yang, 2022; Gandelman and Lluberas, 2023; Nekoei and Seim, 2023) and we do not have information regarding inheritance values to exclude them from household wealth, we do not include household net worth because that variable would partially control for the impact of inheritances, underestimating the current effect.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> We initially omit wages from the econometric specification, since our sample includes spouses who are not in the labor force, so wages are missing for certain spouses. In a posterior robustness check we control for wages (defined in Euros per hour) and predict hourly wages using a Mincer-style equation in terms of age, education, self-employment status, household size, number of children, and country and wave effects. The results are unchanged.

range from 3.7 to 5.8 percent. The other household variables we control in the regressions are household size (average is 2.463), number of children in the household (average is 2.222), unknown inheritance receipt (average is 1.2 percent), household earnings (17,260.770 Euros is the average) and household non-labor income (1,011,320 Euros on average).

Table 2 shows the estimates from a linear probability model of the determinants of inheritance receipt, for each spouse. We then relate individual inheritance receipt for each spouse on individual and household characteristics, plus country and wave fixed-effects. We observe that inheritance receipt is strongly correlated with individual characteristics, such as the death of either the father or the mother since the prior interview and past inheritance expectations.<sup>20</sup> Quantitatively, the death of a parent is associated with an increase of around 17.1 to 21.1 percent in the probability of inheriting for husbands, and of around 12.3 and 15.6 percent for wives. The past inheritance expectation is positively related to the current inheritance receipt, suggesting that the variable contains useful information regarding future inheritance receipt. Numerically, an increase of one percent in the probability of inheriting for the husband and the wife, respectively. For the wives' equation, we find that having achieved a tertiary education level is correlated with an increase of 3.1 percent in the probability of inheriting, and this coefficient is statistically significant at the 1 percent level.

Figure 1 displays the histogram for the inheritance expectation variable for each spouse. We observe that the expectation variables are characterized by rounding responses and certain focal points, as is frequent with this type of variable that measures personal expectations (Kleinjans and Soest, 2014; Huynh and Jung, 2015; Bissonnette et al., 2017; de Bresser, 2019). Specifically, there are peaks at multiples of 50, at the first, middle and last option of the response scale. The observations are concentrated at 0 percent by far, as the probability ranges at 61.29 and 58.33 percent for husbands and wives, respectively. The next large focal points are at 100 percent for husbands, declared by around 6.41 percent of husbands in our sample, and 50 percent for wives, declared by around 7.91 percent of wives in our sample. Figure 1 also shows some signs of rounding

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> We also include other household characteristics, such as household size, number of children, household earnings, household non-labor income, and (past) household net worth. However, these variables do not display statistically significant values, and we omit them from the reported estimates, for brevity. These estimates are available from the authors upon request.

towards inheritance expectations of 50 and 100 percent, since the probabilities reported around these percentages are relatively low. Furthermore, not all values are used by the respondents when rating their inheritance expectations for the next 10 years.

### 5. Econometric strategy

To analyze the impact of unexpected inheritances on labor force participation, we estimate linear regression models using Ordinary Least Squares (OLS). Formally, we estimate the following model, separately for husbands (j = 1) and wives (j = 2):

$$Y_{it}^{j} = \beta_{0}^{\ j} + \sum_{k=0}^{1} \left( \beta_{1k}^{j} I_{it-k}^{1} + \beta_{2k}^{j} I_{it-k}^{2} + \beta_{3k}^{j} I_{it-k}^{u} + \delta_{k}^{j} y_{it-k} + \alpha_{k}^{j} A_{it-k} \right)$$
  
+ $\gamma_{1}^{j} E_{it-1}^{1} + \gamma_{2}^{j} E_{it-1}^{2} + \eta^{j'} X_{it}^{j} + \tau_{1}^{j} Y_{it-1}^{1} + \tau_{2}^{j} Y_{it-1}^{2} + \theta_{c} + \mu_{t} + \varepsilon_{it}^{j},$  (1)

Where *i* represents the household (i = 1, ..., N) in which spouse *j* lives, *t* denotes the survey period (the 4 survey waves), and *c* the country of residence (c = 1, ..., 13). The dependent variable  $Y_{it}^{j}$  represents the labor market outcome of interest for spouse *j* in household *i* at time *t*. The main outcome of interest is labor force participation, but we also consider the number of hours worked weekly.  $I_{it-k}^{j}$  is a dummy variable that takes value 1 if spouse *j* in household *i* receives an inheritance since the previous period at time t - k, for k = 0,1, and value of 0 otherwise, while  $I_{it-k}^{u}$  is a dummy variable that takes value 1 if household *i* receives an inheritance since the previous period at time t - k for k = 0,1 and the receipent within the couple cannot be determined, and value 0 otherwise.  $y_{it-k}$  represents the log household earnings and  $A_{it-k}$  denotes the log household non-labor income at time t - k, for k = 0,1.  $E_{it-1}^{j}$  represents the inheritance expectations in the previous interview, for either the husband or the wife. In our identification strategy, we rely on the assumption that, conditional on the past inheritance expectation and labor outcomes, the receipt of an inheritance is exogenous.

 $X_{it}^{j}$  represents a vector of time-varying individual and household observable characteristics and includes spouse's age and age squared (divided by 100), maximum educational attainment (omitted category: primary education), self-employment status, health status, recent changes in health status, death of a parent (either the mother or the father) since the previous interview, the number of household members, and the number

of children.  $\theta_c$  is a vector of country fixed-effects that controls for the time-invariant characteristics that vary among countries (e.g., national legislation, institutional features),  $\mu_t$  denotes wave fixed-effects which control for factors that vary uniformly across countries over time (e.g., macroeconomic circumstances, specific survey issues), and  $\varepsilon_{it}^j$  is the error term. Given that there are multiple observations per household, we additionally cluster the standard errors at the household level to account for heteroskedasticity and arbitrary serial correlation over time in the error term between observations referring to the same household in all our estimations. The parameters of interest are  $\beta_{1k}^j$ ,  $\beta_{2k}^j$  and  $\beta_{3k}^j$ , which capture the impacts of own, spouse, and unknown inheritances on the current labor outcome of a given spouse *j*.

Because of the nature of the dependent variables, we use the OLS estimator for the hours of work, and the Linear Probability Model (LPM) estimator for the labor force participation, because these estimates are relatively easy to deal with (i.e., they can be directly interpreted as marginal effects in the outcome of interest). Therefore, this estimator is preferred in this study to facilitate interpretation, but the analysis of labor force participation is also conducted using ordinal models, through the Logit or Probit model. These alternative methods of estimation produce rather similar marginal effects to the OLS findings and are available upon request from the authors.

### 6. **Results**

Table 3 shows the main estimates for the impact of unexpected inheritances on household labor force participation. For husbands, the results suggest that inheritances, irrespective of the recipient and the time of receipt, have no significant impacts on their labor force participation. Nevertheless, we obtain significant estimates for wives. Specifically, for inheritances received since the prior interview, the estimates suggest that own inheritances reduce the probability of being in the labor force by 5.3 percentage points for wives, with this magnitude being statistically significant at the 1 percent level. Since the proportion of women who are in the labor force is 39.5 percent in our sample, this reduction is sizeable and represents a decrease of about 13.42 percentage points on average in our sample. In addition, the coefficient for unknown inheritances since the previous wave is up to 4.8 percent, and this magnitude is statistically significant at the 10

percent level. Additional lags for inheritances receipt do not display any statistically significant effect on current wives' labor force participation.

Consequently, although husbands do not change their labor force status due to the receipt of an inheritance within the household, wives decrease their probability of being in the labor force by 5.3 percentage points if they have received an unexpected inheritance since the prior interview. This suggests that receiving an inheritance changes the bargaining power of wives within household decisions, by increasing their relative decision power and reducing their observed labor force participation. On the other hand, inheritances do not change the behavior of husbands. These results can also be related to prior labor supply estimates, which have documented that women are less attached to the labor market and their labor supply is more elastic in general, in comparison to men (Blau and Kahn, 2007; Keane, 2011). This result has also been found using data for inheritances in European countries (Bø et al., 2019; Doorley and Pestel, 2020; Malo and Sciulli, 2021) and Japan (Niizeki and Hori, 2019) and contrasts with prior estimates based on SHARE (Tur-Sinai et al., 2022; Suari-Andreu, 2023), the ECHP (Sila and Sousa, 2014) and the HRS (Blau and Goodstein, 2016).

Table 4 displays results for the weekly hours of work of each spouse. In this case, we obtain that husbands increase their current weekly hours of work by 2.036 if their spouse received an inheritance two periods before, while current inheritances have no significant effects on their weekly hours of work. For the wives' equation, we obtain that they decrease their weekly hours of work by 1.312 if they have received an unexpected inheritance since the previous interview. In comparison to the estimates reported in Table 3, the response in the intensive margin is smaller for wives, which suggests that women mainly respond by leaving the labor force, rather than by modifying their current hours of work.<sup>21</sup>

All these estimates significantly contrast with prior estimates reported from SHARE. Specifically, Tur-Sinai et al. (2022) report no statistically significant effect of inheritances on labor force participation, while Suari-Andreu (2023) obtains similar results. One limitation of these approaches is that they relate household inheritance receipt to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> For full estimates, we refer to Appendix Table A2. These results remain identical when we control for household net-worth (one survey wave lagged). There may be doubt regarding whether household non-labor income could include any information that captures the impact of inheritance receipt, but the results remain identical when we omit that variable.

individual labor outcomes. By estimating that relationship, they implicitly assume that inheritances are equally shared within the household (i.e., the inheritance pooling hypothesis), so the identity of the recipient does not matter. However, it is likely that inheritances may lead to bargaining effects within the household allocation process, as our results point out. Specifically, inheritances belong exclusively to the recipient, so in the event of divorce they are not shared regardless of the marital property regime chosen at the time of marriage. The bargaining process may occur in that inheritances increase the value of the outside option for the recipient within the current marriage (i.e., divorce is more credible), so he/she attracts larger percentages from current household resources. In a purely collective interpretation, this should lead to an increase in the Pareto weight for the spouse's recipient, which should decrease her/his labor supply assuming that leisure is a normal good. This is what we effectively obtain in the data, but only for wives. Consequently, inheritances empower older women within European households, and this results in a lower labor force participation among them.

Like the previous estimates based on the inheritance pooling hypothesis, we examine the impact of household inheritances receipt on labor supply. Table 5 shows the estimates of the unitary model for husbands and wives in our sample. Similar to those prior works, we obtain no statistically significant effect of household inheritances on labor supply at standard significance levels. This points to the superiority of our approach for the distribution of economic resources within households, and that inheritances effectively lead to a bargaining process. Prior estimates have omitted that issue, and have reported imprecise results assuming full sharing of inheritances, at least from the married couples' perspective.

We perform a set of robustness checks. First, we omit wage rates from the main specification, and we acknowledge that our estimates may suffer from omitted variables biases. We omit this variable because we have included in our sample partners who are not employed, so their hours of work and earnings from employment are equal to zero and we cannot calculate hourly wage rates. Hence, we use a Mincer equation to predict hourly wages for the respondents in our sample, where we relate wage rates to individual and household characteristics. Table 6 shows the estimates when we control for wage rates for spouses (both contemporaneously and one survey wave lagged). The results remain fairly identical. In Table 7 we include other distribution factors that have been used by prior works, such as age and education level differences between spouses (Hwang

et al., 2019; Belloc et al., 2022). The results are similar to those previously presented in Tables 3 and 4.<sup>22</sup> In our identification strategy, we interpret the receipt of an inheritance as unexpected after controlling for past inheritances expectations. In Table 8 we omit that variable from the specification and obtain similar coefficients, although the magnitudes appear to be downward biased, so that measure contains useful information in our approach. Finally, in Table 9 we exclude self-employed workers, given their well-known greater labor flexibility, and obtain similar qualitative conclusions. Nevertheless, the magnitudes suggest that a large part of our results may be driven by self-employed workers.<sup>23</sup>

### 7. Conclusions and policy implications

This article examines the impact of inheritances on household labor supply in Europe. To do this, we use data from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) for the years 2006-2015, for a total of 13 European countries. We consider the receipt of an inheritance as unexpected after controlling for past inheritance expectations and labor outcomes. While most of the prior research used inheritance data at the household level, the survey allows us to identify which partner explicitly receives an inheritance within the household (i.e., the legal owner). We then test whether the identity of the recipient matters and analyze the impact of individual inheritances on household labor supply behaviors. We denote this the inheritance pooling hypothesis. Our results suggest that the identity of the recipient matters, so these results cast doubt on prior research based on the inheritance pooling hypothesis which assumes that inheritances are equally distributed within the household, and consider the household as a representative economic unit. Consequently, we find that inheritances lead to bargaining effects within the household.

The main shortcoming of this study is that SHARE does not regularly collect information about inheritance values. Although this information was available in the first

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Note that the estimates for age difference and education level difference between the husband and wife fit the bargaining assumption, since older age and higher education level relative to the partner reduce the hours of work, conditional on individual age and education level.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Appendix Table A3 shows the results for the impact of inheritances on the full- and part-time status. Women do not change their full- and part- time status due to the receipt of an inheritance. Individual fixed-effects estimates are fairly similar, but they are imprecisely estimated due to a lack of statistical power.

two waves of the survey, additional waves suppressed this question. In addition, the limited cross-country size prevents us from making a cross-country analysis, so we interpret our estimates as average impacts. Despite these limitations, this study can be useful for policy makers and researchers and certain implications can be drawn from it. Contrary to prior research, we find that inheritances depress work effort among older women in Europe by removing them from the labor force. The reduction is significant, about 5.3 percentage points, and these results are important for the design of inheritances taxes and in the evaluation of current social security reforms. On the other hand, unitary perspectives on inheritances are biased, and policy makers should consider the intrahousehold effects of exogenous wealth shocks. At this point, our results can help to simulate the impact of large variations in wealth among married couples late in their work cycle.

We suggest three important avenues for further research from this paper. First, we are limited here to household labor supply, a very specific time use category. The literature so far has been restricted to the impacts of inheritances on paid work, and future research could extend this analysis to other household time uses, such as unpaid work, with the appropriate household dataset (if it is available). The economic theory predicts that increases in income should increase the consumption of leisure, but there is no study that tests that prediction, so far as we know.<sup>24</sup> Second, the inheritance distribution approach developed in this study may be used by practitioners to re-estimate the effect of inheritances on the accumulation of household wealth, using either SHARE or other ageing surveys, such as the Health and Retirement Study (HRS) and the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS), since prior estimates based on male- and female-single households are not generalizable to the whole population, while those based on a unitary perspective suffer from downward biases. Finally, we know very little about the outside option of the husband and wife in bargaining models. The divorce may be anticipated by household behaviors, such as through changes in household labor supply, so our results may be interpreted as a sign of non-cooperation within the current marriage (i.e., a failing marriage) and the inheritance receipt should incentivize recipients to dissolve the current household, particularly among women (Basiglio, 2022). There is still

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> We acknowledge that Doorley and Pestel (2020) examine the impact of household inheritances on unpaid work, education, and leisure time in Germany. However, the SOEP does not allow the authors to identify the legal recipient within the household and they implicitly assume the inheritance pooling hypothesis.

much to be learned about the threat point of marriage, and we suggest this line as a valuable contribution to the household economics field.

### References

- Basiglio, S, "'Take the Money and Run': Dutch Evidence on Inheritance and Transfer Receiving and Divorce," *Italian Economic Journal*, 8(3), 585-605, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40797-021-00165-0
- Belloc, I., J. A. Molina, and J. Velilla, "How does intrahousehold bargaining power impact labor supply? European cross-country evidence (2004-2019)," GLO DP No. 1132, 2022.
- Bergmann, M. and A. Börsch-Supan, "SHARE Wave 8 Methodology: Collecting crossnational survey data in times of COVID-19," Munich: MEA, Max Planck Institute for Social Law and Social Policy, 2021.
- Bergmann, M., T. Kneip, G. De Luca, and A. Scherpenzeel, "Survey participation in the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), Wave 1-7. Based on Release 7.0.0," SHARE Working Paper Series 41-2019, Munich: MEA, Max Planck Institute for Social Law and Social Policy, 2019.
- Bissonnette, L., M. D. Hurd, and P. C. Michaud, "Individual survival curves comparing subjective and observed mortality risks," *Health Economics*, 26(12), e285-e303, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1002/hec.3506
- Blau, D. M. and R. M. Goodstein, "Commitment in the household: Evidence from the effect of inheritances on the labor supply of older married couples," *Labour Economics*, 42, 123-137, 2016. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.labeco.2016.08.003</u>
- Blau, F. D. and L. M. Kahn, "Changes in the labor supply behavior of married women: 1980–2000," *Journal of Labor Economics*, 25(3), 393-438, 2007. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/513416</u>
- Bø, E. E., E. Halvorsen, and T. O. Thoresen, "Heterogeneity of the Carnegie effect," *Journal of Human Resources*, 54(3), 726-759, 2019. https://doi.org/10.3368/jhr.54.3.0915.7366R1

- Bonke, J, "Paid work and unpaid work: Diary information versus questionnaire information," *Social Indicators Research*, 70, 349-368, 2005. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-004-1547-6
- Börsch-Supan, A., M. Brandt, C. Hunkler, T. Kneip, J. Korbmacher, F. Malter, B. Schaan, and S. Zuber, "Data resource profile: the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE)," *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 42(4), 992-1001, 2013. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyt088
- Brown, J. R., C.C. Coile, and S. J. Weisbenner, "The effect of inheritance receipt on retirement," *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 92(2), 425-434, 2010. <u>https://doi.org/10.1162/rest.2010.11182</u>
- Browning, M. and P. A. Chiappori, "Efficient intra-household allocations: A general characterization and empirical tests," *Econometrica*, 1241-1278, 1998. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2999616</u>
- Calvi, R., J. Penglase, D. Tommasi, and A. Wolf, "The more the poorer? Resource sharing and scale economies in large families," *Journal of Development Economics*, 160, 102986, 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdeveco.2022.102986</u>
- Chiappori, P. A., "Rational household labor supply," *Econometrica*, 56(1), 63-90, 1988. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1911842</u>
- Chiappori, P. A., "Collective labor supply and welfare," *Journal of Political Economy*, 100(3), 437-467, 1992. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/261825</u>
- Chiappori, P. A. and M. Mazzocco, "Static and intertemporal household decisions,". *Journal of Economic Literature*, 55(3), 985-1045, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1257/jel.20150715
- Chiappori, P. A. and C. Meghir, "Intrahousehold inequality" in A. B. Atkinson, and F. Bourguignon (eds), *Handbook of Income Distribution*, Vol. 2, Amsterdam: Elsevier, 1369-1418, 2015.
- Chiappori, P.A., J. I. Gimenez-Nadal, J. A. Molina, and J. Velilla, "Household Labor Supply: Collective Evidende in Developed Countries," in K. F. Zimmermann (eds), *Handbook of Labor, Human Resources and Population Economics*, Springer, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-57365-6\_271-1

- Cox, D., "Inheritance, bequests, and labor supply," *IZA World of Labor*, 2014. https://doi.org/10.15185/izawol.69
- Crawford, R. and A. Hood, "Lifetime receipt of inheritances and the distribution of wealth in England," *Fiscal Studies*, 37(1), 55-75, 2016. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-5890.2016.12087</u>
- de Bresser, J, "Measuring subjective survival expectations–Do response scales matter?," *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 165, 136-156, 2019. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2019.06.018
- Disney, R. and J. Gathergood, "House prices, wealth effects and labour supply," *Economica*, 85(339), 449-478, 2018. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ecca.12253</u>
- Doorley, K. and N. Pestel, "Labour supply after inheritances and the role of expectations," *Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics*, 82(4), 843-863, 2020. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/obes.12353</u>
- Doss, C., C. Kieran, and T. Kilic, "Measuring ownership, control, and use of assets," *Feminist Economics*, 26(3), 144-168, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1080/13545701.2019.1681591
- Eder, A., "The impact of inheritances on the retirement behavior of older Europeans," *Empirica*, 43(2), 299-331, 2016. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10663-016-9331-9</u>
- Elinder, M., O. Erixson, and H. Ohlsson, "The impact of inheritances on heirs' labor and capital income," *The BE Journal of Economic Analysis & Policy*, 12(1), 2012. <u>https://doi.org/10.1515/1935-1682.3324</u>
- Elinder, M., O. Erixson, and D. Waldenström, "Inheritance and wealth inequality: Evidence from population registers," *Journal of Public Economics*, 165, 17-30, 2018. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2018.06.012</u>
- European Commission. The 2021 Ageing Report: Economic and Budgetary Projections for the EU Member States (2019-2070). Institutional Paper 148, Publications Office of the European Union: Luxembourg, 2021. Available online in <u>https://economyfinance.ec.europa.eu/publications/2021-ageing-report-economic-and-budgetaryprojections-eu-member-states-2019-2070\_en</u>

- Eurostat. Ageing Europe looking at the lives of older people in the EU 2020 edition.
  Publications of the European Union: Luxembourg, 2020.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.2785/628105">https://doi.org/10.2785/628105</a>
- Frémeaux, N. and M. Leturcq, "Inequalities and the individualization of wealth," *Journal of Public Economics*, 184, 104145, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2020.104145
- Gandelman, N. and R. Lluberas, "Wealth in Latin America: Evidence from Chile, Colombia, Mexico and Uruguay," *Review of Income and Wealth*, 2023. Forthcoming. https://doi.org/10.1111/roiw.12634
- Gimenez-Nadal, J. I. and J. A. Molina, "Time Use Surveys," in K. F. Zimmermann (eds), Handbook of Labor, Human Resources and Population Economics, Springer, 1-18, 2022.
- Grabka, M. M., J. Marcus, and E. Sierminska, "Wealth distribution within couples," *Review of Economics of the Household*, 13, 459-486, 2015. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11150-013-9229-2
- Holtz-Eakin, D., D. Joulfaian, and H. S. Rosen, "The Carnegie conjecture: Some empirical evidence," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 108(2), 413-435, 1993. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2118337</u>
- Huynh, K. P. and J. Jung, "Subjective health expectations," *Journal of Policy Modeling*, 37(4), 693-711, 2015. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpolmod.2015.04.001</u>
- Hwang, J., C. Lee, and E. Lee, "Gender norms and housework time allocation among dual-earner couples," *Labour Economics*, 57, 102-116, 2019. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.labeco.2019.01.007
- Jolly, N. A. and N. Theodoropoulos, "Health shocks and spousal labor supply: an international perspective," *Journal of Population Economics*, 36(2), 973-1004, 2023. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00148-022-00929-7
- Juster, F. T., H. Ono, and F. P. Stafford, "An assessment of alternative measures of time use," *Sociological Methodology*, 33(1), 19-54, 2003. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0081-1750.2003.t01-1-00126.x</u>

- Kan, M. Y. and S. Pudney, "2. Measurement error in stylized and diary data on time use," *Sociological Methodology*, 38(1), 101-132, 2008. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9531.2008.00197.x</u>
- Karagiannaki, E, "The Impact of Inheritance on the Distribution of Wealth: Evidence from Great Britain," *Review of Income and Wealth*, 63(2), 394-408, 2017. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/roiw.12217</u>
- Keane, M. P., "Labor supply and taxes: A survey," *Journal of Economic Literature*, 49(4), 961-1075, 2011. https://doi.org/10.1257/jel.49.4.961
- Kleinjans, K. J. and A. V. Soest, "Rounding, focal point answers and nonresponse to subjective probability questions," *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, 29(4), 567-585, 2014. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jae.2321</u>
- Klevmarken, N. A., "On the wealth dynamics of Swedish families, 1984–98," *Review of Income and Wealth*, 50(4), 469-491, 2004. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0034-6586.2004.00136.x</u>
- Klevmarken, N. A., "Estimates of a labour supply function using alternative measures of hours of work," *European Economic Review*, 49(1), 55-73, 2005. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroecorev.2004.02.002
- Kukk, M., J. Meriküll, and T. Rõõm, "The Gender Wealth Gap in Europe: Application of Machine Learning to Predict Individual-level Wealth," *Review of Income and Wealth*, 69(2), 289-317, 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/roiw.12596</u>
- Malo, M. A. and D. Sciulli, "Wealth transfers and labour supply: impact of inheritances and gifts by gender in Europe," *International Journal of Manpower*, 42(8), 1450-1478, 2021. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IJM-09-2020-0425</u>
- Meriküll, J., M. Kukk, and T. Rõõm, "What explains the gender gap in wealth? Evidence from administrative data," *Review of Economics of the Household*, 19, 501-547, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11150-020-09522-x
- Nekoei, A. and D. Seim, "How do inheritances shape wealth inequality? Theory and evidence from Sweden," *The Review of Economic Studies*, 90(1), 463-498, 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/restud/rdac016</u>

- Niizeki, T. and M. Hori, "The effect of inheritance receipt on individual labor supply: Evidence from Japanese microdata," *Japan and the World Economy*, 49, 176-186, 2019. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.japwor.2018.11.004
- Ravazzini, L. and J. Chesters, "Inequality and wealth: comparing the gender wealth gap in Switzerland and Australia," *Feminist Economics*, 24(4), 83-107, 2018. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13545701.2018.1458202</u>
- Scherpenzeel, A., K. Axt, M. Bergmann, S. Douhou, A. Oepen, G. Sand, K. Schuller, S. Stuck, M. Wagner, and A. Börsch-Supan, "Collecting survey data among the 50+ population during the COVID-19 outbreak: The Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE)," *Survey Research Methods*, 14(2), 217-221, 2020. <u>https://doi.org/10.18148/srm/2020.v14i2.7738</u>
- Schneebaum, A., M. Rehm, K. Mader, and K. Hollan, "The gender wealth gap across European countries," *Review of Income and Wealth*, 64(2), 295-331, 2018. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/roiw.12281</u>
- Sila, U. and R. M. Sousa, "Windfall gains and labour supply: evidence from the European household panel," *IZA Journal of Labor Economics*, 3, 1-27, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1186/2193-8997-3-1
- Suari-Andreu, E., "Labour supply, retirement, and consumption responses of older Europeans to inheritance receipt," *Empirical Economics*, 64(1), 33-75, 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00181-022-02242-4</u>
- Theloudis, A., J. Velilla, P. A. Chiappori, J. I. Gimenez-Nadal, and J. A. Molina, "Commitment and the dynamics of household labor supply," arXiv preprint arXiv:2307.10983, 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.2307.10983</u>
- Tur-Sinai, A., H. Künemund, and C. Vogel, "Inheritances and work for pay—will the expected wave of bequests undermine active ageing policies?," *European Journal of Ageing*, 19(4), 1251-1261, 2022. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10433-022-00706-1</u>
- Wei, H. and Z. Yang, "The impact of inheritance on the distribution of wealth: evidence from China," *Review of Income and Wealth*, 68(1), 234-262, 2022. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/roiw.12513</u>

Table 1. Summary statistics					
	Hu	sbands	Wives		
	Mean	Std. Dev.	Mean	Std. Dev.	Diff.
Individual variables					
Labor force participation	0.383	(0.486)	0.395	(0.489)	-0.012**
Weekly work hours at main job	16.068	(20.770)	12.760	(17.579)	3.308***
Weekly work hours at main job (conditional on $> 0$ )	38.618	(12.881)	31.863	(12.764)	6.754***
Inheritance receipt	0.040	(0.197)	0.037	(0.190)	0.003
Inheritance expectation	21.804	(34.475)	23.223	(34.772)	-1.419***
Age	62.195	(4.708)	59.955	(4.990)	2.241***
Primary education	0.329	(0.470)	0.371	(0.483)	-0.042***
Secondary education	0.420	(0.494)	0.397	(0.489)	0.023***
Tertiary education	0.251	(0.434)	0.232	(0.422)	0.019***
Self-employed	0.074	(0.261)	0.037	(0.188)	0.037***
Good health	0.313	(0.464)	0.301	(0.459)	0.012**
Health improved since previous interview	0.224	(0.417)	0.223	(0.416)	0.001
Health worsened since previous interview	0.271	(0.444)	0.258	(0.438)	0.013**
Father death since the previous interview	0.024	(0.154)	0.037	(0.188)	-0.012***
Mother death since the previous interview	0.055	(0.228)	0.058	(0.234)	-0.003
		Mean	Std. Dev.		
Household variables					
# household members		2.463	0.839		
# children		2.222	1.121		
Unknown inheritance receipt		0.012	0.110		
Household earnings		17,260.770	27,520.330		
Household non-labor income		1,011,320	99,400,000		
		10	110		
# observations (couples x wave)		10,	110		
# couples		4,2	24		

*Notes*: Data from Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 with at least two consecutive waves. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.

	Husbands	Wives
Lagged inheritance expectation (/100)	0.086***	0.074***
	(0.011)	(0.010)
Age	0.020	-0.008
	(0.013)	(0.014)
Age <sup>2</sup> /100	-0.016	0.006
	(0.011)	(0.012)
Secondary education	-0.005	0.010*
	(0.006)	(0.006)
Tertiary education	0.008	0.031***
	(0.008)	(0.008)
Self-employed	-0.010	0.002
	(0.011)	(0.016)
Good health	-0.003	0.012*
	(0.007)	(0.007)
Health improved since the previous interview	-0.007	-0.003
	(0.006)	(0.006)
Health worsened since the previous interview	-0.002	0.001
	(0.006)	(0.006)
Father death since the previous interview	0.171***	0.123***
	(0.038)	(0.026)
Mother death since the previous interview	0.211***	0.156***
	(0.024)	(0.020)
Constant	-0.658	0.258
	(0.422)	(0.448)
Number of observations	5,894	5,894
Number of individuals	4,224	4,224
R-squared	0.138	0.100

Table 2. Determinants of inheritance receipt: relationship between individual characteristics and the probability of inherit

*Notes*: LPM estimates. Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 with at least two consecutive waves. Robust standard errors, clustered at the individual level, are reported in parentheses. Estimates also include country and wave fixed-effects, together with household characteristics (household size, number of children, log of household earnings, log of household non-labor income, log of past household net worth), but not shown for brevity. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.





*Notes*: Authors' calculations. Inheritance expectations in percent on horizontal axis. Response frequency in percent on vertical axis. Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 with at least two consecutive waves.

	Husbands	Wives
Inheritance recipient		
Self	0.023	-0.053***
	(0.018)	(0.020)
Spouse	-0.009	-0.013
	(0.020)	(0.020)
Unknown	0.018	0.048*
	(0.033)	(0.026)
Lagged inheritance recipient		
Self	0.005	0.017
	(0.019)	(0.018)
Spouse	0.002	0.018
	(0.020)	(0.016)
Unknown	-0.021	0.018
	(0.034)	(0.031)
Number of observations (couples-wave)	5,894	5,894
Number of couples	4,224	4,224
R-squared	0.673	0.686

*Notes*: LPM estimates on the probability of being in the labor force. Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 years old with at least two consecutive waves. Robust standard errors, clustered at the household level, are reported in parentheses. Estimates also include country and wave fixed-effects, but not shown for brevity. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.

1 aoie 4. IIIpa		
	Husbands	Wives
<b>T T T T</b>		
Inheritance recipient		
Self	-0.057	-1.312**
	(0.756)	(0.639)
Spouse	-0.901	0.124
	(0.762)	(0.634)
Unknown	0.765	0.662
	(1.360)	(0.951)
Lagged inheritance recipient		
Self	-0.266	0.420
	(0.778)	(0.584)
Spouse	2.036***	-0.167
	(0.720)	(0.578)
Unknown	1.100	1.193
	(1.398)	(0.943)
		0.420
Number of observations (couples-		
wave)	5,894	5,894
Number of couples	4,224	4,224
R-squared	0.723	0.714

*Notes*: OLS estimates on the weekly hours of work. Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 years old with at least two consecutive waves. Robust standard errors, clustered at the household level, are reported in parentheses. Estimates also include country and wave fixed-effects, but not shown for brevity. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.

	LFP		Weekly hours of work	
	Husbands	Wives	Husbands	Wives
Household inheritance receipt	0.008	-0.026*	-0.353	-0.461
	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.555)	(0.448)
Lagged household inheritance receipt	-0.001	0.020	1.057*	0.201
	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.547)	(0.411)
Number of observations (couples-wave)	5,894	5,894	5,894	5,894
Number of couples	4,224	4,224	4,224	4,224
R-squared	0.673	0.685	0.722	0.714

Table 5. Unitary model: impact of household inheritances on labor supply

*Notes*: LPM estimates on the probability of being in the labor force in Columns (2-3), OLS estimates on the weekly hours of work in Columns (4-5). Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 years old with at least two consecutive waves. Robust standard errors, clustered at the household level, are reported in parentheses. Estimates also include country and wave fixed-effects, but not shown for brevity. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.

Table 6. Robustness	check: predictin	g hourly wage	S	
	LFP Husbands Wives		Weekly hou	ırs of work
			Husbands	Wives
Inharitanca raciniant				
	0.022	0.050***	0.051	1 217**
Self	0.023	-0.052***	-0.051	-1.31/**
	(0.018)	(0.020)	(0.754)	(0.637)
Spouse	-0.008	-0.014	-0.871	0.070
	(0.020)	(0.020)	(0.761)	(0.633)
Unknown	0.017	0.050*	0.768	0.761
	(0.033)	(0.026)	(1.362)	(0.944)
Lagged inheritance recipient				
Self	0.005	0.017	-0.287	0 396
	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.775)	(0.590)
Spouse	0.002	0.017	(0.775)	(0.350)
spouse	(0.002	(0.017)	2.024	-0.172
TT 1	(0.020)	(0.010)	(0.717)	(0.376)
Unknown	-0.021	0.020	1.079	1.242
	(0.034)	(0.031)	(1.401)	(0.937)
Number of observations (couples-wave)	5,894	5,894	5,894	5,894
Number of couples	4,224	4,224	4,224	4,224
R-squared	0.674	0.687	0.724	0.716

*Notes*: LPM estimates on the probability of being in the labor force in Columns (2-3), OLS estimates on the weekly hours of work in Columns (4-5). Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 years old with at least two consecutive waves. Robust standard errors, clustered at the household level, are reported in parentheses. Estimates also include country and wave fixed-effects, but not shown for brevity. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.

	L	FP	Weekly ho	urs of work
	Husbands	Wives	Husbands	Wives
Inheritance recipient				
Self	0.024	-0.052***	0.038	-1 290**
	(0.019)	(0.022)	(0.755)	(0.640)
Spouse	-0.010	-0.013	-0.917	0.093
	(0.020)	(0.020)	(0.761)	(0.635)
Unknown	0.018	0.049*	0.751	0.670
	(0.033)	(0.026)	(1.358)	(0.950)
Lagged inheritance recipient				
Self	0.006	0.018	-0.195	0.416
	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.777)	(0.584)
Spouse	0.002	0.018	2.047***	-0.201
1	(0.020)	(0.016)	(0.724)	(0.579)
Unknown	-0.021	0.018	1.111	1.140
	(0.034)	(0.031)	(1.398)	(0.946)
Other distribution factors				
Age differences	-0.003**	0.001	-0.216***	0.152***
C	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.050)	(0.050)
Education level differences	-0.003	-0.004	-0.163**	0.011
	(0.002)	(0.003)	(0.079)	(0.106)
Number of observations (couples-wave)	5,894	5,894	5,894	5,894
Number of couples	4,224	4,224	4,224	4,224
R-squared	0.674	0.686	0.724	0.715

Table 7. Robustness check: including other distribution factors

*Notes*: LPM estimates on the probability of being in the labor force in Columns (2-3), OLS estimates on the weekly hours of work in Columns (4-5). Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 years old with at least two consecutive waves. Robust standard errors, clustered at the household level, are reported in parentheses. Age differences refer to the male's age minus the female's age, while education level differences refer to an index that takes higher values whether the husband has a greater level of education, relative to his wife. Estimates also include country and wave fixed-effects, but not shown for brevity. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.

	8			
	LF	P	Weekly hours of work	
	Husbands	Wives	Husbands	Wives
Inheritance recipient				
Self	0.020	-0.038**	-0.107	-0.762
	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.658)	(0.539)
Spouse	-0.018	-0.010	-1.098*	-0.214
	(0.017)	(0.018)	(0.655)	(0.560)
Unknown	-0.005	0.047*	0.579	1.184
	(0.029)	(0.025)	(1.170)	(0.850)
Lagged inheritance recipient				
Self	0.016	0.028	0.562	0.561
	(0.016)	(0.017)	(0.684)	(0.514)
Spouse	0.004	0.010	1.620**	-0.107
	(0.018)	(0.014)	(0.655)	(0.501)
Unknown	-0.027	0.016	1.408	0.793
	(0.027)	(0.027)	(1.210)	(0.831)
Number of observations (couples-wave)	7,376	7,376	7,376	7,376
Number of couples	4,786	4,786	4,786	4,786
R-squared	0.670	0.677	0.722	0.716

Table 8. Robustness check: omitting past inheritance expectations

*Notes*: LPM estimates on the probability of being in the labor force in Columns (2-3), OLS estimates on the weekly hours of work in Columns (4-5). Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 years old with at least two consecutive waves. Robust standard errors, clustered at the household level, are reported in parentheses. Estimates also include country and wave fixed-effects, but not shown for brevity. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.

	LF	P	Weekly hours of work	
	Husbands	Wives	Husbands	Wives
Inheritance recipient				
Self	0.015	-0.042**	-0.488	-1.124*
	(0.019)	(0.020)	(0.751)	(0.665)
Spouse	-0.017	-0.011	-0.995	-0.451
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.783)	(0.578)
Unknown	-0.011	0.044	0.207	0.231
	(0.032)	(0.027)	(1.223)	(0.965)
Lagged inheritance recipient				
Self	0.015	-0.003	-0.962	0.426
	(0.019)	(0.019)	(0.761)	(0.627)
Spouse	0.006	0.013	1.884***	-0.099
-	(0.021)	(0.017)	(0.666)	(0.571)
Unknown	-0.060*	0.017	0.027	0.893
	(0.036)	(0.033)	(1.460)	(0.970)
Number of observations (couples-wave)	5,160	5,160	5,160	5,160
Number of couples	3,727	3,727	3,727	3,727
R-squared	0.684	0.706	0.724	0.745

*Notes*: LPM estimates on the probability of being in the labor force in Columns (2-3), OLS estimates on the weekly hours of work in Columns (4-5). Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 years old with at least two consecutive waves, excluding self-employed workers. Robust standard errors, clustered at the household level, are reported in parentheses. Estimates also include country and wave fixed-effects, but not shown for brevity. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.

Table 9. Robustness check: excluding self-employed workers

## APPENDIX

Table A1. Composition of the sample					
	# observations	Percentage			
Austria	760	7.511			
Belgium	1,361	13.451			
Czech Republic	1,043	10.308			
Denmark	878	8.678			
Estonia	860	8.500			
France	1,076	10.635			
Germany	541	5.347			
Italy	971	9.957			
The Netherlands	527	5.209			
Slovenia	266	2.629			
Spain	805	7.956			
Sweden	381	3.766			
Switzerland	649	6.414			

Table A1. Composition of the sample

*Notes*: Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 with at least two consecutive waves.

Table A2. Full estimates						
	L	FP	Weekly hou	urs of work		
	Husbands	Wives	Husbands	Wives		
Self-inheritance receipt	0.023	-0.053***	-0.057	-1.312**		
	(0.018)	(0.020)	(0.756)	(0.639)		
Spouse inheritance receipt	-0.009	-0.013	-0.901	0.124		
	(0.020)	(0.020)	(0.762)	(0.634)		
Unknown inheritance receipt	0.018	0.048*	0.765	0.662		
	(0.033)	(0.026)	(1.360)	(0.951)		
Past self-inheritance receipt	0.005	0.017	-0.266	0.420		
	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.778)	(0.584)		
Past spouse inheritance receipt	0.002	0.018	2.036***	-0.167		
	(0.020)	(0.016)	(0.720)	(0.578)		
Past unknown inheritance receipt	-0.021	0.018	1.100	1.193		
	(0.034)	(0.031)	(1.398)	(0.943)		
Past self-LFP	0.401***	0.527***	-	-		
	(0.015)	(0.014)				
Past spouse LFP	-0.031***	-0.020	-	-		
	(0.012)	(0.013)				
Past self-weekly hours of work	-	-	0.457***	0.571***		
			(0.016)	(0.021)		
Past spouse weekly hours of work	-	-	-0.057***	-0.022*		
			(0.014)	(0.013)		
Age	-0.220***	-0.112***	-6.031***	-1.858***		
-	(0.021)	(0.017)	(0.927)	(0.585)		
Age <sup>2</sup> /100	0.160***	0.078***	4.377***	1.232***		
	(0.016)	(0.014)	(0.723)	(0.472)		
Self-employed	0.145***	0.215***	11.207***	12.810***		
	(0.028)	(0.038)	(1.266)	(1.952)		
Secondary education	-0.005	0.009	0.497	0.823***		
	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.345)	(0.287)		
Tertiary education	0.029***	0.025**	1.739***	1.403***		
	(0.010)	(0.011)	(0.405)	(0.408)		
Good health	0.035***	0.018**	1.261***	0.575*		
	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.356)	(0.312)		
Health improved since last interview	-0.024**	-0.019**	-0.713*	-0.174		
-	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.366)	(0.345)		
Health worsened since last interview	0.002	-0.000	0.442	-0.065		
	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.339)	(0.281)		
Father death since last interview	0.011	-0.020	-0.037	0.219		
	(0.026)	(0.020)	(1.091)	(0.714)		
Mother death since last interview	0.016	0.049***	-0.169	0.383		
	(0.017)	(0.015)	(0.605)	(0.462)		
Past self-inheritance expectation (/100)	0.014	0.015	0.855*	0.472		
• · · ·	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.473)	(0.417)		
Past spouse inheritance expectation (/100)	-0.013	-0.007	-0.480	-0.215		
	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.453)	(0.426)		
Past own self-employment status	-0.035	-0.124***	-3.751***	-7.534***		
	(0.025)	(0.038)	(1.133)	(1.663)		
Past spouse self-employment status	-0.074***	-0.009	-0.591	-0.896		
	(0.025)	(0.017)	(1.034)	(0.602)		
Household size	0.013**	-0.009	0.083	-0.081		
	(0.005)	(0.005)	(0.205)	(0.190)		
Number of children	-0.001	-0.001	0.178	0.033		
	(0.003)	(0.003)	(0.137)	(0.111)		
Log of household earnings	0.019***	0.021***	1.091***	0.851***		
	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.036)	(0.034)		
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · ·	· · ·		

Log of household non-labor income	-0.016***	-0.003***	-0.661***	-0.161***
	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.047)	(0.040)
Log of past household earnings	-0.008***	-0.010***	-0.568***	-0.434***
	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.039)	(0.037)
Log of past household non-labor income	-0.001	-0.000	0.025	0.044
	(0.001)	(0.001)	(0.049)	(0.040)
Constant	7.741***	4.061***	214.668***	70.927***
	(0.658)	(0.537)	(29.753)	(18.157)
Number of observations (couples-wave)	5,894	5,894	5,894	5,894
Number of couples	4,224	4,224	4,224	4,224
R-squared	0.673	0.686	0.723	0.714

*Notes*: LPM estimates on the probability of being in the labor force in Columns (2-3), OLS estimates on the weekly hours of work in Columns (4-5). Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 years old with at least two consecutive waves. Robust standard errors, clustered at the household level, are reported in parentheses. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.

	Full-time status		Part-time status	
	Husbands	Wives	Husbands	Wives
Inheritance recipient				
Self	-0.007	-0.029	-0.013	-0.008
	(0.019)	(0.020)	(0.016)	(0.019)
Spouse	-0.016	-0.008	0.030	0.022
-	(0.021)	(0.018)	(0.019)	(0.019)
Unknown	0.029	0.062*	0.006	-0.042
	(0.034)	(0.033)	(0.030)	(0.033)
Lagged inheritance recipient				
Self	-0.021	0.013	0.012	-0.014
	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.019)
Spouse	0.064***	-0.017	-0.016	0.020
	(0.019)	(0.019)	(0.014)	(0.019)
Unknown	0.016	-0.002	-0.042*	0.054*
	(0.031)	(0.030)	(0.023)	(0.032)
Number of observations (couples-wave)	5,894	5,894	5,894	5,894
Number of couples	4,224	4,224	4,224	4,224
R-squared	0.669	0.631	0.264	0.453

*Notes*: LPM estimates on the probability of being a full-time worker in Columns (2-3), and part-time worker in Columns (4-5). Data come from the Survey of Health, Ageing and Retirement in Europe (SHARE), waves 2-6. Sample is restricted to married (heterosexual) couples aged 45-70 years old with at least two consecutive waves. Robust standard errors, clustered at the household level, are reported in parentheses. Estimates also include country and wave fixed-effects, but not shown for brevity. \*\*\* p < 0.01, \*\* p < 0.05, \* p < 0.1.